December 17, 2012

Dear Honorable Senators and Representatives:

In the coming days, as you consider the \$60 billion package proposed by President Obama for Superstorm Sandy relief, the undersigned community, civil rights, and housing organizations and others from New York and New Jersey and national allies urge you to make decisions that ensure that everyone impacted by the storm is included in rebuilding.

We believe there is an urgent need for passage of comprehensive appropriations and tax bills that address the full rebuilding of storm impacted communities – not piecemeal recovery. Communities, especially lower-income communities, need the ability to plan for comprehensive recovery and stable resources.

The recovery must include everyone impacted. From the Rockaways to Atlantic City, Keansburg to Hempstead, many of the most impacted communities are lower-income communities and/or communities of color. We have learned from other disasters that, absent appropriate standards and safeguards, rebuilding too often excludes lower-income people and people of color. After Katrina, communities outside of New Orleans tried to block anyone displaced from moving there and \$600 million in federal CDBG funds went to building a new port in Mississippi while low-and moderate-income people were denied rebuilding funds; after Ike, Galveston initially tried to avoid rebuilding hundreds of public housing units that were damaged. We want a truly inclusive rebuilding process that learns from past disasters and includes everyone in a comprehensive plan to rebuild fairly in the right places.

We support the comprehensive recovery framework of the President's proposal, the supplemental appropriations legislation released on December 12 by the Senate Appropriations Committee, and the expected companion tax bill. We believe that, as this legislation moves quickly through Congress, ensuring fair inclusion of lower-income communities and communities of color in the rebuilding process is critical.

We offer the following comments on the most critical components of the proposal for a fair recovery:

1. We support adherence to basic civil rights, labor, and environmental safeguards in existing federal law. All prior disaster relief packages have incorporated basic federal requirements related to fair housing, nondiscrimination, labor standards, and the environment. We support President Obama's and the Senate Appropriation Committee's proposed maintenance of these basic safeguards to ensure that nobody is discriminated against in the recovery process.

2. We support the significant expansion of the Low Income Housing Tax Credit allocation to New York and New Jersey to address the housing **shortage.** A recent State of New Jersey/FEMA study found that there is an absolute shortage of 6,500 apartments in the state – and that is assuming that every single apartment in the state is occupied, including people living 50 miles or more from their prior homes. The housing stock in New York has been similarly decimated. This impacts not only on people displaced by the storm, but also other low- and moderate-income renters who are seeing decreased housing availability and increased rents. There must be a significant federal commitment to expansion of the housing supply for lowand moderate-income people through a significant commitment of Low Income Housing Tax Credits – the most proven federal tool for creating new apartments - that will allow annual production of three to four times the normal allocation for each of the next three years. These Low Income Housing Tax Credits should be structured along the same federal standards as the current program to replicate the effectiveness of that program.

We also believe that Congress should ensure the longevity of disaster housing solutions in view of the increased housing needs and tight market resulting from pressure on the existing housing stock. These issues were identified in the recent FEMA housing needs assessment. In the short term, FEMA will provide housing relief, but in past disasters these time-limited programs have not sufficed to meet the longer-term housing needs of lower-income people impacted by the storm.

3. We support the Community Development Block Grant funds and emphasize the need to ensure that they actually serve the needs of lower-income people. The largest single request in President Obama's budget and in the Senate bill is for Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) funds. We support this provision as CDBG funds provide flexibility to address a wide range of community needs.

Precisely because CDBG funds are so flexible, it is important to ensure that lower-income people and people of color are fairly included. We urge that, as these funds are expended, the expenditure is done in a fair and inclusive way.

We thank you for your support for comprehensive relief, your attention to these principles, and your work to rebuild our communities after Sandy. We look forward to working together to make sure that New Jersey and New York are rebuilt in a way that works for everyone impacted.

Sincerely,

Donna Turner Keith Benson

AHOME, Inc. Allied Clergy of New Jersey

Asian Americans For Equality Liza Nolan

Camden Community Development

Association

Kevin H. Hickey Joyce Campbell
Catholic Charities Catholic Charities
Diocese of Camden, Inc. Diocese of Trenton

Seema Agnani Marge Rogatz
Executive Director President

Chaya CDC Community Advocates

Marianne Garvin Steve Bryant

President & CEO Community Unity HEWR

Community Development Corporation of

Long Island, Inc.

James D'Addario, CEO Nancy Grier

D'Addario and Company, Inc.Department of Community Development

Neighborhood Assistance Office

City of Paterson

Alison Recca-Ryan Curtis Johnson

New Jersey Director **Diocesan Housing Services Corp. of the**

Corporation for Supportive Housing Dioceses of Camden, Inc.

Madeline Cook

Edison Housing Authority

Craig Sawyer Elaine Gross
President

Equitable Development Consultants LLP ERASE Racism

Peter O'Connor Hubert Keen Executive Director President

Fair Share Housing Center Farmingdale State College

James PerryDiane SternerExecutive DirectorExecutive Director

Greater New Orleans Fair Housing Action

Center

Housing Community Development

Network of NJ

Joseph Della Fave Patricia Bourne, EVP

Ironbound Community Corporation Kimmel Housing Development Fdn.

Raymond Ocasio Frank Argote-Freyre

Executive Director President

La Casa de Don Pedro Latino Action Network

David Raynor

Leviticus Alternative Fund Mitchell H. Pally

Chief Executive Officer

Long Island Builder's Institute

Daniel Altschuler Ann Fangmann Coordinator Member

Long Island Civic Engagement Table Long Island Community Foundation

Housing Advisory Group

David M. Okorn Kevin Law, Chairman and Peter Elkowitz,

Executive Director President and CEO

Long Island Community Foundation Long Island Housing Partnership

Cara Longworth Michelle Santantonio Executive Director **Executive Director**

Long Island Regional Planning Council Long Island Housing Services, Inc.

Deborah Axt Matthew Reilly **Executive Director** President and CEO Make the Road New York M.E.N.D., Inc.

Richard Brown Loretta Dibble

CEO Manufactured House Owners Association

Monarch Housing Associates of NJ

Hilary O. Shelton, Director Jim Morgo

Washington Bureau & Senior Vice President Morgo Private Public Strategies, Inc.

for Advocacy and Policy

NAACP

Hazel N. Dukes

President Director, Economic Justice Group

NAACP Legal Defense and Educational New York State NAACP

Fund, Inc. (LDF)

ReNika Moore

James Harris President

New Jersey State NAACP

- Mike McNeil NAACP State Housing Chair
- Keith Bodden NAACP President Morris
- Anthony Cureton NAACP President -**Bergen County**
- Rev. Henry Davis, Jr. NAACP President -Red Bank
- Eugene Drayton NAACP President -Hoboken

- Colandus (Kelly) Francis NAACP President - Camden County
- Ken Gordon NAACP President -**Southern Burlington County**
- Reginald Johnson NAACP President -Metuchen/Edison
- Bruce Morgan NAACP President -Middlesex
- Linda Steele NAACP President Atlantic County

National Association of Consumer Advocates

National Coalition for Asian Pacific American Community Development

National Fair Housing Alliance

National Housing Law Project

Harold Simon

National Low Income Housing Coalition

National Housing Institute

National Law Center on Homelessness and **Poverty**

Marie Pierre **Board Chair**

New York Communities for Change

Micah Khan, Executive Director

Paterson Habitat for Humanity

Nehemiah Group

June Smith Bryant

Paterson Family Success Center

Bishop Mark Beckwith

Newark Interfaith Coalition for Hope and

Peace

Irma Gorham

Paterson Housing Authority

Barbara Dunn

Executive Director

Lewis Hurd

Executive Director

Plainfield Community Development

Corporation

Rev. Terrence Porter

Pilgrim Baptist Church

Emilio Panasci

Planting Seeds of HOPE

Valerie Haynes

Princeton Community Housing

Alisa Goren

PlanSmart NJ

Poverty and Race Research Action Council Rhonda Coe

R.B. Co Consulting LLC

Sangeeta Prasad Benbow Christopher Jones

Project Live, Inc.

Vice President for Research
Regional Plan Association

Rev. G. Ronald Green Sister Elizabeth Hill

Rebuilding Together Camden President
Saint Joseph's College

Texas Appleseed

Pilar Hogan Closkey

Saint Joseph's Carpenter Society

Ed Murphy Bertha Lewis
President and Founder
Supportive Housing Association of New The Black Institute

Supportive Housing Association of New Jersey

Amy Engel Cynthia Light
Executive Director Triple C Housing, Inc.

Sustainable Long Island

Rev. Craig Hirshberg

Rhoda Miller

Unitarian Universalist Church, NJ

The Metro Company

Patricia Anthony **Unified Vailsburg Service Organization**

Vivian Fraser

Urban League of Essex County

Alan Mallach

cc: The Honorable Shaun Donovan, Secretary, U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development